On the third of March 2015 the Italian Interior Ministry informed me that they had assigned me a bodyguard. From that time I have been living 24 hours of every 24 hours under the protection of two armed policemen, who accompany me in an armoured car every time I change location, even from home to the University or when travelling away for a conference. It is easy to imagine how much my daily life will have changed in the meantime. It is more complicated, though, to explain the reasons behind this situation, and its impact on my work.
I had received threats by email for a long time, and I knew that my name was being circulated on some websites of the extreme right. These threats have not ceased. In Rome, and in Italy as a whole, the activities of political extremist and neofascist groups are known to the security forces. Even though the Italian Constitution expressly prohibits any form of organized Nazi or Fascist propaganda, there are political entities that operate openly, with official headquarters and public initiatives, like ‘Casa Pound’, ‘Stormfront’, and ‘Ordine Nuovo’. To these can be added clandestine formations and individuals, who operate primarily through the web and social networks. The themes of the propaganda are unambiguous: the ‘defence of the white race’, the reinstatement of Nazi/Fascist regimes, and antisemitism.
It is probably here that the reasons behind the threats to which I have been subjected can be found – in my political and philosophical stance against Holocaust denial and antisemitism. In addition to this, I collaborated with the Italian Parliament precisely for the drafting of a law about the crime of Holocaust denial. In 2012 I wrote a book entitled: Se Auschwitz è nulla. Contro il negazionismo (If Auschwitz is nothing. Against Holocaust denial); in 2014 I published a volume on the history of Israel, entitled: Israele. Terra, ritorno, anarchia (Israel. Land, return, anarchy). Again in 2014 I began, through books and newspapers, to take part in discussions on the Black Notebooks of Heidegger. It was regarding this theme that the threats increased, after Adriano Scianco, chief ideologue of ‘Casa Pound’, commented on my book and my opinions about the Black Notebooks in the right-wing newspaper Libero. Even recently leaflets with threats written in German and sent by the site ‘Dailystorm’ have arrived at my department.
I have asked myself at length about the way these threats might influence (and will influence) my philosophical work. It is difficult to give an answer. For me, ever since I was a student engaged in the movements of the 1970s, philosophy and politics have been two profoundly interconnected activities. Even my decision to look into Heidegger, to study with Hans-Georg Gadamer, to interpret contemporary thought with the tools of philosophical hermeneutics, is part and parcel with this conviction. I did not imagine that engaging in our work – publishing books and articles, speaking in universities and through the media – would carry these risks. But I know myself well, and I know that I will not stop writing.
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